WORCESTERSHIRE COUNTY TABLE TENNIS ASSOCIATION

ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING –2nd JULY 2012

CHAIRMAN’S REPORT

1.
I usually commence my annual review with a report on the Senior Closed Championships which most of you will be aware did not take place this year.  I cannot recall that this has happened previously and every effort will be made to ensure that it does not happen again.  Bernie Leech is to be congratulated for his valiant attempt to keep the Championships up and running.  The entry form was distributed in the usual way, some being sent by email, and was also displayed on the County website. Apparently some 40 copies were downloaded but only nine entries had been received by the closing date.  Subsequently Bernie spoke with the players who had entered.  During the discussions that took place it emerged that it was considered it would be beneficial for designated dates to be set for counties to run internal events.  It also became clear that Malvern was not keen on possible dates during April.  The County Committee decided that next year it would look to an earlier date.  Further, it was agreed to ask this meeting to consider widening the entry so as to include anyone playing in a league in the County, and to this end there is a suggested change of rule on the agenda that you may vote on later.

2.   In the County Championships the Senior Team playing in Division 1B won one, drew one and lost five of their seven matches to finish in seventh position.  They beat Middlesex (6-4) drew with Devon and lost to Kent (2-8), Glamorganshire and Buckinghamshire (both 3-7) and to Warwickshire and Hertfordshire (both 4-6).  The players who represented the team were Steve Horton, Adam Nutland, Dave Rogers, Kate Hughes and Beth Roberts.  In the coming season the team, having been relegated, will be playing in Division 2B and their opponents will be Cornwall 2nds, Devonshire 2nds, Dorset 2nds, Gloucestershire, Shropshire and Warwickshire 2nds.    

The Veteran First Team played in Division 1A and won two of their seven matches to finish in sixth position.  They beat Yorkshire 3rds (8-2) and Oxfordshire (6-4) and lost to Yorkshire 2nds and Lincolnshire (both 1-9), Cleveland and Hertfordshire (both 2-8) and to Northamptonshire (3-7). The players who represented the team were Steve Horton, Mark Brookes, Dave Rogers, Stephan Bonnofous and Margaret Dignum.  In the coming season the team will again be playing in Division 1A with the opposition being provided by Essex, Hertfordshire, Lincolnshire, Northants, Nottingham, Oxfordshire and Yorkshire 2nds.
The Veteran Second Team played in Division 3C and won three of their five matches, drew one and lost one.  They beat Herefordshire 2nds (8-2), Hertfordshire 3rds (7-3) and Berkshire 2nds (6-4), drew with Essex 3rds and lost to Hampshire (4-6), to finish in third position.  The players who represented the team were Stephan Bonnofous, John Colleymore, Mark Fiddian, Wayne Chopping, Eric Hardman, Chris Hewitt and Lynda Davies.  John Colleymore is to be congratulated on achieving a 100% performance in winning all his ten games.  In the coming season the team will again be playing in Division 3C and their opponents will be Berkshire 2nds, Essex 3rds, Hampshire, Herefordshire, Somerset 3rds and Wiltshire 3rds.
The Over 60’s Team played in the Premiership Division and lost six of the seven games played.  They secured one point in a drawn match with Berkshire.  They lost to Sussex and Hertfordshire (both 2-8), to Surrey, Yorkshire and Kent (in each case 4-6) and to Essex (3-7).  The players who represented the team were Ray Dixon, Pat McCabe, Mike Meredith, Mervyn Wood, Chris Maiden, Margaret Dignum and Lynda Reid.  The team, having been relegated, will be playing in Division 1A in the coming season against Cambridgeshire, Cheshire, Cheshire 2nds, Lincolnshire, Nottinghamshire Warwickshire and Yorkshire 2nds.

In the Junior County Championships the Junior Team played in Division 1A, and having regard to the standard, did exceeding well to win four of their seven matches; they drew one and lost two.  They beat Yorkshire 2nds, Northamptonshire, Cheshire and Staffordshire (in each case 7-3) drew with Essex 2nds and lost to Hertfordshire (4-6) and to Lincolnshire (3-7).  Having accumulated three points from the first round of matches, they needed a further three points to avoid relegation.  On the final day they won all three matches to finish in fourth position.  An excellent performance from the players who represented the team and they were Michael Siket, Jaspreet Singh, Jack Davis, Ella Parry-Reece and Shannon Johns.  Thanks are due to Nigel Anson who was in charge of the team and organized the fixtures, and also to recently qualified County Umpire John Stalker who stepped into the breach as the team’s umpire on the final day.  In the coming season the team will participate Division in Division 1B and their opponents will be Devonshire, Devonshire 2nds, Dorset, Glamorgan 2nds, Middlesex 2nds, Surrey and Sussex 2nds. 

The Cadet Team was represented by Daniel Buck, Ben Law, Alex Tomlinson Gemma McKay and Holly Bilsborrow.  The team played in the Premier Division in which they found the standard to be very high and all the players struggled .The team lost all seven matches losing to Sussex and Lincolnshire both (0-10), to Middlesex and Glamorganshire (both 1-9), to Staffordshire and Cleveland (both 2-8) and to Yorkshire (3-7). Thanks are due to Ken Baker for coaching and also to Ewan McKay and Lynda Reid for umpiring.  In the coming season the team, having been relegated will be playing in Division 1B and the opposition will be provided by Cambridgeshire, Essex, Norfolk, Oxfordshire, Suffolk and Warwickshire.
3.
The Junior Closed Championships held at Evesham High School attracted an entry of 30 boys and 10 girls.

There were 16 entrants for the Junior Boy’s Singles and they were divided up into four groups with two players from each group proceeding to the knock-out stage.  In the quarter-final the No.1 seed Michael Siket beat Shafaz Ahmed three straight and subsequently in the semi-final he beat Ryan Wheeler the No. 4 seed 11-8 13-11 11-3.  Ryan had earlier beaten Alex Tomlinson in a close encounter 11-7 11-3 3-11 6-11 11-6.  In the bottom half of the draw Frank Carroll was beaten by Jack Davis three straight and Jaspreet Singh accounted similarly for Ben Law. He then went on to beat Jack Davis 11-7 
11-8 11-3 in the semi-final.  Michael Siket took the title with an 11-8 13-11 11-3 win over Jaspreet in the final
In the Junior Girl’s Singles there were 8 contestants, an encouraging increase of 3 over last year.  They were divided into two groups with two from each group qualifying for the finals.  Ellen Parry-Reece and Gemma McKay qualified from Group 1 and Laura Horton and Shannon Johns from Group 2.  In the first semi-final Ella beat Shannon 11-9 11-4 11-2 and in the other Laura beat Gemma 11-6 11-8 11-6.  Ella claimed the title in beating Laura in a closely fought final 11-6 8-11 11-4 12-10.
There were 12 competitors entered in the Under 15 Boy’s Singles as compared with 20 last year.  They were divided up into two groups with two from each group entering the semi-final knock-out stage.  In the first semi-final Ben Law beat Daniel Buck after losing an extended first game 19-21 he went on to win the next three 11-2 11-8 11-6.  In the other semi-final Alex Tomlinson beat Eliot Brandwood 11-2 11-7 11-6.  Ben Law won the title beating Alex in the final 11-2 11-6 11-6.
There were 6 entries for the Under 12 Boy’s Singles but one failed to attend.  The event was decided on a Group basis.  The winner was Craig Witheford who won four of his five matches and Sam Newcombe with two wins was the runner-up.
The nine pairings for the Boy’s Doubles were divided into three groups with two from each group qualifying for the finals along with the two seeded pairings.  In the first quarter-final the No. 1 seeds Michael Siket and Shafaz Ahmed put out Chris Message and Alex Tomlinson 11-2 11-3 11-7.  In the second quarter-final Eliot Brand and Tom Ryder beat George Carroll and Rohan Hipwell in an exceedingly close match 6-11 12-10 11-8 10-12 12-10 only to be beaten three straight in the semi-final 4-11 6-11 5-11 by Michael and Shafaz.  Ben Law and Ryan Wheeler were successful against Craig Allen and Ben Bennett in the third quarter-final 11-6 11-6 11-4 and Jack Davis and Jaspreet Singh, who received a bye, accompanied them into the semi-final.  Jack and Jaspreet won the  semi-final and went on to beat Michael and and Shafaz in the final 11-6 11-8 11-4.
There were only four pairings entered for the Girl’s Doubles which was played on a group basis.  Lucy Duncan and Laura Horton with three wins taking the title and Ella Parry-Reece and Shannon Johns being the runners-up.

We extend our grateful thanks to Nigel Anson for his organization and control of the Championships.  Our President was on hand to assist with the umpiring and he also presented the trophies, for which we thank him.  Also I should like to compliment and thank the coaches, parents and as well the players for readily assisting with the umpiring and also for their general help and co-operation throughout the long day of these successful Championships
4.
Six teams were entered in the County League Evesham, Kidderminster, Malvern and Worcester with Bromsgrove entering two teams.  The teams were divided into two groups with holders Evesham and Kidderminster winning their respective groups.  The holders who had won this event for the last three years were soundly beaten 9-0 by Kidderminster.  The trophy was originally donated by the Kidderminster League in 1954 and their team had not won the event during the last twenty-five years.  Their team comprising Adam Nutland, Billy Pegg and Chris Dangerfield were delighted to have ended the long term lack of success.


We are once again indebted to Matt Hartwell for organizing and running the event and to our President Ron Butterton who attended, probably assisted with the umpiring, and at the end presented the trophy.  Matt has indicated that he wishes to withdraw from responsibility for this event but will continue on a rolling basis until other arrangements can be made.  We are therefore looking for a volunteer to replace Matt and I shall be pleased if you will make this known to your League members ideally by mentioning the fact on your website.  Anyone interested should please get in touch with the County Secretary who is now of course Margaret Shearwood. 
5. It is pleasing to note that Bromsgrove and Redditch reported an increase of two teams, with Dudley, Malvern, and Worcester remaining the same.  Kidderminster also remained the same but had lost some teams with older players that had been replaced by teams with younger players.

6.
Joyce Lloyd who had represented the County over 100 times, had been County Champion on 13 occasions, and also in recent years had been a co-opted member of the County Committee sadly died in October. 
Apparently, Dudley is the only League not using League Manager on the website www.tabletennis365.com/worcestershire set up by Chris Dangerfield.  He has requested that all Leagues within the County include the website address in their handbooks.

Evesham High School who finished third in the National Finals of the English Schools Competition last year excelled this year by winning the title.

Craig Allen from Bromsgrove was part of the victorious Midlands Mixed Disability team in the School Games.
Three Malvern coaches Gerald Foley, Graham Collier and Dina Murdie  are to be congratulated on achieving the UKCC qualification.

Likewise John Stalker (Worcester) and Ewan McKay (Evesham) are to be congratulated on qualifying as County Umpires and both assisted in County Senior matches during the season.
As most of you will be aware Mike Prior has moved from Evesham to the Isle of Wight.  A presentation was made to him in acknowledgement of his dedication and the contribution he made to the development of our young players during his years in the County

7.
Lynda Reid has continued to serve on the National Disciplinary Committee and also on the Rules Committee.  I have continued on the Trade Committee and have been re-elected to the Committee for the coming season.  I am pleased to continue as your National Councillor with Lynda Reid again being elected as my deputy.
8.
Lynda has again been very much involved with her umpiring activities.  She has assisted in the Womens British League, Veterans British League and Junior British League, as well as in the English National Championships.  Also she has umpired at the Junior Masters, the BTTAD National Championships and at the British Open.  She gained selection to umpire at the European Senior Championships and also at the ISF World School Games in Sardinia.  No doubt she is looking forward to her involvement in the Olympic Games at which she will be a National Technical Officer for table tennis having regard to the control of advertising and logos on competitor’s clothing and equipment.  She will occupy the same position at the Paralympics, at which she will also be umpiring.  She will have company from within the County as Margaret Dignum will also be involved in table tennis at the Olympics.
9.
At the April National Council Meeting John Dignum was re-elected Vice-Chairman to a position which in future will be known as Operations (formerly Administration) for which we congratulate him.  With Martin Clark continuing as Treasurer we thus still have two representatives on the Management Committee.

10.
In conclusion, on behalf of the Executive Committee, I would like to thank our President for his continuing interest and support. Also, I wish to take the opportunity of thanking all Officers, Committee Members and all other persons who have helped in any way by supporting the affairs of the Association.  We are particularly grateful to Martin Clark for continuing to allow us the use of his home for our Executive Committee Meetings, as well as providing us with refreshments on each occasion.

Doug Young

2nd July 2012
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